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76. The Khalif El Hakim and the Merchant ccclxxxix.Then, when it was night, she brought her to me, after she had adorned her and perfumed her,
and said to her, "Gainsay not this thy lord in aught that he shall seek of thee." When she came to bed with me, I said in myself, "Verily, this damsel
(216) is more generous than I!" Then I sent away the slave-girl and drew not nigh unto her, but arose forthright and betaking myself to my wife, lay
with her and did away her maidenhead. She straightway conceived by me and accomplishing the time of her pregnancy, gave birth to this dear little
daughter; in whom I rejoiced, for that she was lovely to the utterest, and she hath inherited her mother's wit and her father's comeliness..? ? ? ? ? I
am become, for severance from my loved one, Like a left hand, forsaken of the right..? ? ? ? ? So be thou kind to me, for love my body wasteth
sore, The thrall of passion I'm become its fires consume me quite..Then he turned to the viziers and said to them, "Out on ye! What liars ye are!
What excuse is left you?" "O king," answered they, "there abideth no excuse for us and our sin hath fallen upon us and broken us in pieces. Indeed
we purposed evil to this youth and it hath reverted upon us, and we plotted mischief against him and it hath overtaken us; yea, we digged a pit for
him and have fallen ourselves therein." So the king bade hoist up the viziers upon the gibbets and crucify them there, for that God is just and
ordaineth that which is right. Then Azadbekht and his wife and son abode in joyance and contentment, till there came to them the Destroyer of
Delights and they died all; and extolled be the perfection of the [Ever-]Living One, who dieth not, to whom be glory and whose mercy be upon us
for ever and ever! Amen..? ? ? ? ? z. The King who lost Kingdom and Wife and Wealth and God restored them to him dccccxix.? ? ? ? ? God to a
tristful lover be light! A man of wit, Yet perishing for yearning and body-worn is he..? ? ? ? ? How bright and how goodly my lustre appears! Yea,
my wreaths are like girdles of silver so white..? ? ? ? ? How many a king for my sweet sake with other kings hath vied, Still craving union with me
and suing for my sight!.As soon as his father-in-law had departed for Samarcand, King Shehriyar summoned the grandees of his realm and made
them a magnificent banquet of all manner rich meats and exquisite sweetmeats. Moreover, he bestowed on them dresses of honour and guerdoned
them and divided the kingdoms between himself and his brother in their presence, whereat the folk rejoiced. Then the two kings abode, ruling each
a day in turn and they accorded with each other, what while their wives continued in the love of God the Most High and in thanksgiving to Him;
and the subjects and the provinces were at peace and the preachers prayed for them from the pulpits, and their report was bruited abroad and the
travellers bore tidings of them [to all countries]..10. Women's Craft cxcv-cc.Viziers, The Ten, i. 61..? ? ? ? ? Lo! in the garden-ways, the place of
ease and cheer, Still, like the moon at full, my light thou mayst espy..Meanwhile, Queen Kemeriyeh and her company sailed on, without ceasing,
till they came under the palace wherein was Tuhfeh, to wit, that of Meimoun the Sworder; and by the ordinance of destiny, Tuhfeh herself was then
sitting on the belvedere of the palace, pondering the affair of Haroun er Reshid and her own and that which had befallen her and weeping for that
she was doomed to slaughter. She saw the ship and what was therein of those whom we have named, and they in mortal guise, and said, 'Alas, my
sorrow for yonder ship and the mortals that be therein!' As for Kemeriyeh and her company, when they drew near the palace, they strained their
eyes and seeing Tuhfeh sitting, said, 'Yonder sits Tuhfeh. May God not bereave [us] of her!' Then they moored their ship and making for the island,
that lay over against the palace, spread carpets and sat eating and drinking; whereupon quoth Tuhfeh, 'Welcome and fair welcome to yonder faces!
These are my kinswomen and I conjure thee by Allah, O Jemreh, that thou let me down to them, so I may sit with them awhile and make friends
with them and return.' Quoth Jemreh, 'I may on no wise do that.' And Tuhfeh wept. Then the folk brought out wine and drank, what while
Kemeriyeh took the lute and sang the following verses:.When it was the ninth day, the viziers [foregathered and] said, one to another, "Verily, this
youth baffleth us, for as often as the king is minded to put him to death, he beguileth him and ensorcelleth him with a story; so what deem ye we
should do, that we may slay him and be at rest from him?" Then they took counsel together and were of accord that they should go to the king's
wife [and prompt her to urge the king to slaughter the youth. So they betook themselves to her] and said to her, "Thou art heedless of this affair
wherein thou art and this heedlessness will not profit thee; whilst the king is occupied with eating and drinking and diversion and forgetteth that the
folk beat upon tabrets and sing of thee and say, 'The king's wife loveth the youth;' and what while he abideth on life, the talk will increase and not
diminish." Quoth she, "By Allah, it was ye set me on against him, and what shall I do [now]?" And they answered, "Do thou go in to the king and
weep and say to him, 'Verily, the women come to me and tell me that I am become a byword in the city, and what is thine advantage in the sparing
of this youth? If thou wilt not slay him, slay me, so this talk may be estopped from us.'".Thou that the dupe of yearning art, how many a melting
wight, iii. 86..Then the prince's mother bade fetch the five slave-girls to that assembly; whereupon they came and the ten damsels foregathered. The
queen seated five of them on her son's right hand and other five on his left and the folk assembled about them. Then she bade the five who had
remained with her speak forth somewhat of verse, so they might entertain therewith the assembly and that El Abbas might rejoice therein. Now she
had clad them in the richest of raiment and adorned them with trinkets and ornaments and wroughten work of gold and silver and collars of gold,
set with pearls and jewels. So they came forward, with harps and lutes and psalteries and recorders and other instruments of music before them, and
one of them, a damsel who came from the land of China and whose name was Baoutheh, advanced and tightened the strings of her lute. Then she
cried out from the top of her head (127) and improvising, sang the following verses:.?OF THE APPOINTED TERM, (128) WHICH, IF IT BE
ADVANCED, MAY NOT BE DEFERRED AND IF IT BE DEFERRED, MAY NOT BE ADVANCED..19. The Sparrow and the Peacock clii.? ?
? ? ? a. The Cat and the Mouse dcix.A certain wealthy merchant had a fair daughter, who was as the full moon, and when she attained the age of
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fifteen, her father betook himself to an old man and spreading him a carpet in his sitting-chamber, gave him to eat and caroused with him. Then
said he to him, 'I desire to marry thee to my daughter.' The other excused himself, because of his poverty, and said to him, 'I am not worthy of her
nor am I a match for thee.' The merchant was instant with him, but he repeated his answer to him, saying, 'I will not consent to this till thou
acquaint me with the reason of thy desire for me. If I find it reasonable, I will fall in with thy wish; and if not, I will not do this ever.'.? ? ? ? ? And
dar'dst, O dweller in the tents, to lift thine eyes to me, Hoping by stress to win of me the amorous delight,.? ? ? ? ? The folk witness bear of my
worth and none can my virtues deny..? ? ? ? ? El Abbas from Akil his stead is come again; Prize hath he made of steeds and many a
baggage-train;.When the company heard this story, they marvelled thereat with the utmost wonderment. Then the fifth officer, who was the
lieutenant of the bench, (113) came forward and said, '[This is] no wonder and there befell me that which is rarer and more extraordinary than
this..The eunuch heard the smiting of the lute within the chamber and said, 'By Allah, that is my lady Tuhfeh's touch!' So he arose and went, as he
were a madman, falling down and rising up, till he came to the eunuch on guard at the door at the Commander of the Faithful and found him sitting.
When the latter saw him, and he like a madman, falling down and rising up, he said to him, 'What aileth thee and what bringeth thee hither at this
hour?' Quoth the other, 'Wilt thou not make haste and awaken the Commander of the Faithful?' And he fell to crying out at him; whereupon the
Khalif awoke and heard them bandying words together and Tuhfeh's servant saying to the other, 'Out on thee! Awaken the Commander of the
Faithful in haste.' So he said, 'O Sewab, what aileth thee?' And the chief eunuch answered, saying, 'O our lord, the eunuch of Tuhfeh's lodging hath
taken leave of his wits and saith, "Awaken the Commander of the Faithful in haste!"' Then said Er Reshid to one of the slave-girls, 'See what is to
do.'.Druggist, The Singer and the, i. 229..? ? ? ? ? a. The Cat and the Mouse dccoc.Hindbad the Porter, Sindbad the Sailor and, iii. 199..? ? ? ? ? Lo
under my command the land of Yemen is And trenchant is my sword against the foe in fight..? ? ? ? ? Whenas my sisters dear forsake me, grieved
that they Must leave their native place and far away must hie,.? ? ? ? ? O skinker of the vine-juice, let the cup 'twixt us go round, For in its drinking
is my hope and all I hold most dear..Police, El Melik ez Zahir Rukneddin Bibers el Bunducdari and the Sixteen Officers of, ii. 117..37. Abou
Mohammed the Lazy ccc.As for the man, he committed his affair to God the Most High, relying upon Him for deliverance, and said in himself,
'What is this affair?' Then he did away the leaves from himself and rising, saw great plenty of men's bones there, of those whom the lion had
devoured. He looked again and saw a heap of gold lying alongside a girdle; (140) whereat he marvelled and gathering up the gold in his skirts, went
forth of the thicket and fled in affright at hazard, turning neither to the right nor to the left, in his fear of the lion; till he came to a village and cast
himself down, as he were dead. He lay there till the day appeared and he was rested from his fatigue, when he arose and burying the gold, entered
the village. Thus God gave him relief and he came by the gold.".? ? ? ? ? Would God thou knewst what I endure for love of thee and how My vitals
for thy cruelty are all forspent and dead!.? ? ? ? ? Thy loss is the fairest of all my heart's woes; My case it hath altered and banished repose..? ? ? ? ?
Whose wits (like mine, alack!) thou stalest and whose hearts With shafts from out thine eyes bewitching thou didst smite..Presently, she came to
me again and I said to her, "Here is thy money and I have gained [with it] other thousand dinars." Quoth she, "Keep it by thee and take these other
thousand dinars. As soon as I have departed from thee, go thou to Er Rauzeh (183) and build there a goodly pavilion, and when the building thereof
is accomplished, give me to know thereof." So saying, she left me and went away. As soon as she was gone, I betook myself to Er Rauzeh and
addressed myself to the building of the pavilion, and when it was finished, I furnished it with the goodliest of furniture and sent to the lady to tell
her that I had made an end of its building; whereupon she sent back to me, saying, "Let him meet me to-morrow at daybreak at the Zuweyleh gate
and bring with him a good ass." So I got me an ass and betaking myself to the Zuweyleh gate, at the appointed time, found there a young man on
horse- back, awaiting her, even as I awaited her..So he left her and slept his night and on the morrow he repaired to the shop of his friend the
druggist and saluted him. The other welcomed him and questioned him of his case; whereupon he told him how he had fared, till he came to the
mention of the woman's husband, when he said, 'Then came the cuckold her husband and she clapped me into the chest and shut the lid on me,
whilst her addlepated pimp of a husband went round about the house, top and bottom; and when he had gone his way, we returned to what we were
about.' With this, the druggist was certified that the house was his house and the wife his wife, and he said, 'And what wilt thou do to-day?' Quoth
the singer, 'I shall return to her and weave for her and full her yarn, (198) and I came but to thank thee for thy dealing with me.'.When she had
made an end of her song, she wept and Noureddin wept also. Then she took the lute and improvised and sang the following verses:.119. The
Shipwrecked Woman and her Child cccclxvi.When the night darkened on her, she called him to mind and her heart clave to him and sleep visited
her not; and on this wise she abode days and nights, till she sickened and abstained from food. So her lord went in to her and said to her, "O Sitt el
Milah, how findest thou thyself?" "O my lord," answered she, "I am dead without recourse and I beseech thee to bring me my shroud, so I may look
on it before my death." Therewithal he went out from her, sore concerned for her, and betook himself to a friend of his, a draper, who had been
present on the day when the damsel was cried [for sale]. Quoth his friend to him, "Why do I see thee troubled?" And he answered, "Sitt el Milah is
at the point of death and these three days she hath neither eaten nor drunken. I questioned her to-day of her case and she said, 'O my lord, buy me a
shroud, so I may look on it before my death.'" Quoth the draper, "Methinks nought ails her but that she is enamoured of the young Damascene and I
counsel thee to mention his name to her and avouch to her that he hath foregathered with thee on her account and is desirous of coming to thy
house, so he may hear somewhat of her singing. If she say, 'I reck not of him, for there is that to do with me which distracteth me from the
Damascene and from other than he,' know that she saith sooth concerning her sickness; but, if she say to thee other than this, acquaint me
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therewith.'".When Galen saw what appeared to him of the [mock] physician's incapacity, he turned to his disciples and pupils and bade them fetch
the other, with all his gear and drugs. So they brought him into his presence on the speediest wise, and when Galen saw him before him, he said to
him, 'Knowest thou me?' ' No,' answered the other, 'nor did I ever set eyes on thee before this day.' Quoth the sage, 'Dost thou know Galen?' And
the weaver said, 'No.' Then said Galen, 'What prompted thee to that which thou dost?' So he related to him his story and gave him to know of the
dowry and the obligation by which he was bound with regard to his wife, whereat Galen marvelled and certified himself of the matter of the
dower..102. Jouder and his Brothers dcclxxv.SHEHRZAD AND SHEHRIYAR..Next morning, he again took up the bier and went round with it as
before, in quest of alms. Presently, the master of police, who was of those who had given alms on account of the supposed dead man on the
previous day, met him; so he was angered and fell on the porters and beat them and took the [supposed] dead body, saying, 'I will bury him and
earn the reward [of God].' (35) So his men took him up and carrying him to the prefecture, fetched grave-diggers, who dug him a grave. Then they
bought him a shroud and perfumes (36) and fetched an old man of the quarter, to wash him. So he recited over him [the appointed prayers and
portions of the Koran] and laying him on the bench, washed him and shrouded him. After he had shrouded him, he voided; (37) so he renewed the
washing and went away to make his ablutions, (38) whilst all the folk departed, likewise, to make the [obligatory] ablution, previously to the
funeral..30. Isaac of Mosul's Story of Khedijeh and the Khalif Mamoun cclxxix.?STORY OF THE SHARPER AND THE MERCHANTS..When
Bekhtzeman heard this, he awoke from his heedlessness and said, 'Extolled be the perfection of God the Great! O king, this is my case and my
story, nothing added and nought diminished, for I am King Bekhtzeman and all this happened to me; wherefore I will seek the gate of God['s
mercy] and repent unto Him.' So he went forth to one of the mountains and there worshipped God awhile, till one night, as he slept, one appeared to
him in a dream and said to him, 'O Bekhtzeman, God accepteth thy repentance and openeth on thee [the gate of succour] and will further thee
against thine enemy.' When he was certified of this in the dream, he arose and turned back, intending for his own city; and when he drew near
thereunto, he saw a company of the king's retainers, who said to him, 'Whence art thou? We see that thou art a stranger and fear for thee from this
king, for that every stranger who enters this city, he destroys him, of his fear of King Bekhtzeman.' Quoth Bekhtzeman, 'None shall hurt him nor
advantage him save God the Most High.' And they answered, saying, 'Indeed, he hath a vast army and his heart is fortified in the multitude of his
troops.'.38. The Lover who feigned himself a Thief to save his Mistress's Honour dlvii.Sixteenth Officer's Story, The, ii. 193..Then he turned to the
woman and said to her, 'And thou, what sayst thou?' So she expounded to him her case and recounted to him all that had betided her and her
husband, first and last, up to the time when they took up their abode with the old man and woman who dwelt on the sea-shore. Then she set out that
which the Magian had practised on her of knavery and how he had carried her off in the ship and all that had betided her of humiliation and
torment, what while the cadis and judges and deputies hearkened to her speech. When the king heard the last of his wife's story, he said, 'Verily,
there hath betided thee a grievous matter; but hast thou knowledge of what thy husband did and what came of his affair?' 'Nay, by Allah,' answered
she; 'I have no knowledge of him, save that I leave him no hour unremembered in fervent prayer, and never, whilst I live, will he cease to be to me
the father of my children and my father's brother's son and my flesh and my blood.' Then she wept and the king bowed his head, whilst his eyes
brimmed over with tears at her story..62. Abdallah ben Maamer with the Man of Bassora and his Slave-girl ccclxxxiii.109. The Woman who had a
Boy and the other who had a Man to Lover ccccxxiv.When the evening came and the king sat in his privy chamber, he summoned the vizier and
required of him the story of the thief and the woman. Quoth the vizier, "Know, O king, that.? ? ? ? ? b. The Controller's Story cxix.To his beloved
one the lover's heart's inclined, iii. 22..? ? ? ? ? I'll say. If for my loved ones' loss I rent my heart for dole,.78. The Water-Carrier and the
Goldsmith's Wife cccxc.Would God upon that bitterest day, when my death calls for me, i. 47.So she did this and fair fortune aided her and the
Divine favour was vouchsafed unto her and she discovered her intent to her father, who forbade her therefrom, fearing her slaughter. However, she
repeated her speech to him a second and a third time, but he consented not. Then he cited unto her a parable, that should deter her, and she cited
him a parable in answer to his, and the talk was prolonged between them and the adducing of instances, till her father saw that he availed not to turn
her from her purpose and she said to him, 'Needs must I marry the king, so haply I may be a sacrifice for the children of the Muslims; either I shall
turn him from this his heresy or I shall die.' When the vizier despaired of dissuading her, he went up to the king and acquainted him with the case,
saying, 'I have a daughter and she desireth to give herself to the king.' Quoth the king, 'How can thy soul consent unto this, seeing that thou
knowest I lie but one night with a girl and when I arise on the morrow, I put her to death, and it is thou who slayest her, and thou hast done this
again and again?' 'Know, O king,' answered the vizier, 'that I have set forth all this to her, yet consented she not unto aught, but needs must she
have thy company and still chooseth to come to thee and present herself before thee, notwithstanding that I have cited to her the sayings of the
sages; but she hath answered me to the contrary thereof with more than that which I said to her.' And the king said, 'Bring her to me this night and
to-morrow morning come thou and take her and put her to death; and by Allah, an thou slay her not, I will slay thee and her also!'.? ? ? ? ? I see yon
like unto mankind in favour and in form; But oxen, (37) verily, ye are in fashion and in deed..Vizier's Daughters, The Two Kings and the, iii.
145,.There was once, of old days and in bygone ages and times, a king of the kings of the Persians, who was passionately addicted to the love of
women. His courtiers bespoke him of the wife of a chamberlain of his chamberlains, for that she was endowed with beauty and loveliness and
perfection, and this prompted him to go in to her. When she saw him, she knew him and said to him, 'What prompteth the king unto this that he
doth?' And he answered, saying, 'Verily, I yearn after thee with an exceeding yearning and needs must I enjoy thy favours.' And he gave her of
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wealth that after the like whereof women hanker; but she said, 'I cannot do that whereof the king speaketh, for fear of my husband.' And she refused
herself to him with the most rigorous of refusals and would not do his desire. So the king went out, full of wrath, and forgot his girdle in the
place..When she had made an end of her song, she threw the lute from her hand and wept and lamented. Then she slept awhile and presently
awaking, said, "O elder, hast thou what we may eat?" "O my lady," answered the old man, "there is the rest of the food;" but she said, "I will not eat
of a thing I have left. Go down to the market and fetch us what we may eat." Quoth he, "Excuse me, O my lady; I cannot stand up, for that I am
overcome with wine; but with me is the servant of the mosque, who is a sharp youth and an intelligent. I will call him, so he may buy thee that
which thou desirest." "Whence hast thou this servant?" asked she; and he replied, "He is of the people of Damascus." When she heard him speak of
the people of Damascus, she gave a sob, that she swooned away; and when she came to herself, she said, "Woe's me for the people of Damascus
and for those who are therein! Call him, O elder, that he may do our occasions.".? ? ? ? ? The road of right thou hast made straight, that erst was
crooked grown; Yea, for its path of old had fall'n to ruin and decay..110. The Haunted House in Baghdad ccccxxiv.One day, as I was thus feigning
sleep, I felt a hand in my lap, and in it a magnificent purse. So I seized the hand and behold, it was that of a fair woman. Quoth I to her, "O my
lady, who art thou?" And she said, "Rise [and come away] from here, that I may make myself known to thee." So I arose and following her, fared
on, without tarrying, till she stopped at the door of a lofty house, whereupon quoth I to her,"O my lady, who art thou? Indeed, thou hast done me
kindness, and what is the reason of this?" "By Allah," answered she, "O Captain Mum, I am a woman on whom desire and longing are sore for the
love of the daughter of the Cadi Amin el Hukm. Now there was between us what was and the love of her fell upon my heart and I agreed with her
upon meeting, according to possibility and convenience. But her father Amin el Hukm took her and went away, and my heart cleaveth to her and
love-longing and distraction are sore upon me on her account.".? ? ? ? ? I wept, but those who spied to part us had no ruth On me nor on the fires
that in my vitals flare..Then she told him the story of Anca, daughter of Behram Gour, with Anca, daughter of the wind, and described to him her
dwelling-place and her island, whereupon quoth Er Reshid, 'O Tuhfet es Sedr, (252) tell me of El Anca, daughter of Behram Gour; is she of the
Jinn or of mankind or of the birds? For this long time have I desired to find one who should tell me of her.' 'It is well, O Commander of the
Faithful,' answered Tuhfeh. 'I asked the queen of this and she acquainted me with her case and told me who built her the palace.' Quoth Er Reshid,
'I conjure thee by Allah, tell it me.' And Tuhfeh answered, 'It is well,' and proceeded to tell him. And indeed he was amazed at that which he heard
from her and what she told him and at that which she had brought back of jewels and jacinths of various colours and preciots stones of many kinds,
such as amazed the beholder and confounded thought and mind. As for this, it was the means of the enrichment of the Barmecides and the
Abbasicles, and they abode in their delight..When it was the fifth day, the fifth Vizier, whose name was Jehrbaur, came in to the king and
prostrating himself before him, said, "O king, it behoveth thee, if thou see or hear that one look on thy house, (111) that thou put out his eyes. How
then should it be with him whom thou sawest midmost thy house and on thy very bed, and he suspected with thy harem, and not of thy lineage nor
of thy kindred? Wherefore do thou away this reproach by putting him to death. Indeed, we do but urge thee unto this for the assurance of thine
empire and of our zeal for thy loyal counselling and of our love to thee. How can it be lawful that this youth should live for a single hour?".When
she had made an end of her song, she wept sore, till presently sleep overcame her and she slept..? ? ? ? ? But when ye saw my writ, the standard ye
o'erthrew Of faith, your favours grudged and aught of grace denied..The folk marvelled at this story with the utmost wonderment and the seventh
officer said, 'There befell me in Alexandria the [God-]guarded a marvellous thing, [and it was that one told me the following story]..? ? ? ? ? Peace
upon thee! Ah, how bitter were the severance from thee! Be not this thy troth-plight's ending nor the last of our delight!.Now Ilan Shah had three
viziers, in whose hands the affairs [of the kingdom] were [aforetime] and they had been used to leave not the king night nor day; but they became
shut out from him by reason of Abou Temam and the king was occupied with him to their exclusion. So they took counsel together upon the matter
and said, 'What counsel ye we should do, seeing that the king is occupied from us with yonder man, and indeed he honoureth him more than us?
But now come, let us cast about for a device, whereby we may remove him from the king.' So each of them spoke forth that which was in his mind,
and one of them said, 'The king of the Turks hath a daughter, whose like there is not in the world, and whatsoever messenger goeth to demand her
in marriage, her father slayeth him. Now our king hath no knowledge of this; so, come, let us foregather with him and bring up the talk of her.
When his heart is taken with her, we will counsel him to despatch Abou Temam to seek her hand in marriage; whereupon her father will slay him
and we shall be quit of him, for we have had enough of his affair.".?STORY OF THE CREDULOUS HUSBAND.141. Haroun er Reshid and the
Arab Girl dclxxxv.Then said she to him, "O my son, was there any one with thee yesternight?" And he bethought himself and said, "Yes; one lay
the night with me and I acquainted him with my case and told him my story. Doubtless, he was from the Devil, and I, O my mother, even as thou
sayst truly, am Aboulhusn el Khelia." "O my son," rejoined she, "rejoice in tidings of all good, for yesterday's record is that there came the Vivier
Jaafer the Barmecide [and his company] and beat the sheikhs of the mosque and the Imam, each four hundred lashes; after which they paraded
them about the city, making proclamation before them and saying, 'This is the reward and the least of the reward of whoso lacketh of goodwill to
his neighbours and troubleth on them their lives!' and banished them from Baghdad. Moreover, the Khalif sent me a hundred dinars and sent to
salute me." Whereupon Aboulhusn cried out and said to her, "O old woman of ill-omen, wilt thou contradict me and tell me that I am not the
Commander of the Faithful? It was I who commanded Jaafer the Barmecide to beat the sheikhs and parade them about the city and make
proclamation before them and who sent thee the hundred dinars and sent to salute thee, and I, O beldam of ill-luck, am in very deed the
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Commander of the Faithful, and thou art a liar, who would make me out a dotard.".When the king heard this, he said, "I will not isolate myself
from the folk and slay my vizier." And he bade him depart to his dwelling..? ? ? ? ? The true believer is pinched for his daily bread, Whilst infidel
rogues enjoy all benefit..? ? ? ? ? If to my favours thou aspire and covet me, good lack! What leach such madness can assain or what
medicament?.4. The Three Apples lxviii.159. The Man of Upper Egypt and his Frank Wife dcccxciv.Er Reshid was like to lose his wits for
amazement at this sight and was confounded at this that he beheld and witnessed. Then said he to Tuhfeh, 'Come, tell me thy story from first to last,
[and let me know all that hath betided thee,] as if I had been present' She answered with 'Hearkening and obedience,' and fell to telling him [all that
had betided her] first and last, from the time when she first saw the Sheikh Aboultawaif, how he took her and descended with her through the side
of the draught-house; and she told him of the horse she had ridden, till she came to the meadow aforesaid and described it to him, together with the
palace and that which was therein of furniture, and related to him how the Jinn rejoiced in her and that which she had seen of the kings of them,
men and women, and of Queen Kemeriyeh and her sisters and Queen Shuaaeh, Queen of the Fourth Sea, and Queen Es Shuhba, Queen of Queens,
and King Es Shisban, and that which each one of them had bestowed upon her. Moreover, she told him the story of Meimoun the Sworder and
described to him his loathly favour, which he had not consented to change, and related to him that which befell her from the kings of the Jinn, men
and women, and the coming of the Queen of Queens, Es Shuhba, and how she had loved her and appointed her her vice-queen and how she was
thus become ruler over all the kings of the Jinn; and she showed him the patent of investiture that Queen Es Shuhba had written her and told him
that which had betided her with the Ghoul-head, whenas it appeared to her in the garden, and how she had despatched it to her palace, beseeching it
to bring her news of the Commander of the Faithful and that which had betided him after her. Then she described to him the gardens, wherein she
had taken her pleasure, and the baths inlaid with pearls and jewels and told him that which had befallen Meimoun the Sworder, whenas he carried
her off, and how he had slain himself; brief, she told him all that she had seen of wonders and rarities and that which she had beheld of all kinds
and colours among the Jinn..The king marvelled, he and his company, and praised God the Most High for that he had come thither; after which he
turned to the eunuch and said to him, 'What is this youth thou hast with thee?' 'O king,' answered he, 'this is the son of a nurse who belonged to us
and we left him little. I saw him to-day and his mother said to me, 'Take him with thee.' So I brought him with me, that he might be a servant to the
king, for that he is an adroit and quickwitted youth.' Then the king fared on, he and his company, and the eunuch and the youth with them, what
while he questioned the former of Belehwan and his dealing with his subjects, and he answered, saying, 'As thy head liveth, O king, the folk with
him are in sore straits and not one of them desireth to look on him, gentle or simple.'.(When Shehriyar heard this, he said in himself, 'By Allah, I
have indeed been reckless in the slaying of women and girls, and praised be God who hath occupied me with this damsel from the slaughter of
souls, for that the slaughter of souls is a grave [matter!] By Allah, if Shah Bekht spare the vizier, I will assuredly spare Shehrzad!' Then he gave ear
to the story and heard her say to her sister:).Selma, Selim and, ii. 81..Jesus, The Three Men and our Lord, i. 282..? ? ? ? ? a. The First Old Man's
Story iv.When Merjaneh had made an end of her song, the prince said to her, "Well done, O damsel! Indeed, thou sayest a thing that had occurred
to my mind and my tongue was like to speak it." Then he signed to the fourth damsel, who was a Cairene, by name Sitt el Husn, and bade her tune
her lute and sing to him upon the [same] subject. So she tuned her lute and sang the following verses:.To return to the queen his wife. When the
Magian fled with her, he proffered himself to her and lavished unto her wealth galore, but she rejected his suit and was like to slay herself for
chagrin at that which had befallen and for grief for her separation from her husband. Moreover, she refused meat and drink and offered to cast
herself into the sea; but the Magian shackled her and straitened her and clad her in a gown of wool and said to her, 'I will continue thee in misery
and abjection till thou obey me and consent to my wishes.' So she took patience and looked for God to deliver her from the hand of that accursed
one; and she ceased not to travel with him from place to place till he came with her to the city wherein her husband was king and his goods were
put under seal..Dethroned King whose Kingdom and Good were restored to him, The, i. 285..? ? ? ? ? Where is a man's resource and what can he
do? It is the Almighty's will; we most submit..An if my substance fail, no one there is will succour me, i. 6..When the evening evened, the king
summoned his vizier and bade him tell the [promised] story. So he said, "It is well. Know, O king, that.? ? ? ? ? How many a victim of the pangs of
love-liking hath died! Tired is my patience, but of blame my censors never tire..Sindbad the Sailor, The Seventh Voyage of, iii. 224..Now this
(155) was the francolin that bore witness against him.'.'Thou liest, O accursed one,' cried the king and bade lay hands on him and clap him in irons.
Then he turned to the two youths, his sons, and strained them to his breast, weeping sore and saying, 'O all ye who are present of cadis and
assessors and officers of state, know that these twain are my sons and that this is my wife and the daughter of my father's brother; for that I was
king aforetime in such a region.' And he recounted to them his history from beginning to end, nor is there aught of profit in repetition; whereupon
the folk cried out with weeping and lamentation for the stress of that which they heard of marvellous chances and that rare story. As for the king's
wife, he caused carry her into his palace and lavished upon her and upon her sons all that behoved and beseemed them of bounties, whilst the folk
flocked to offer up prayers for him and give him joy of [his reunion with] his wife and children..? ? ? ? ? Who art thou, wretch, that thou shouldst
hope to win me? With thy rhymes What wouldst of me? Thy reason, sure, with passion is forspent..The crown of the flow'rets am I, in the chamber
of wine, And Allah makes mention of me 'mongst the pleasures divine; Yea, ease and sweet basil and peace, the righteous are told, In Eternity's
Garden of sweets shall to bless them combine. (223) Where, then, is the worth that in aught with my worth can compare And where is the rank in
men's eyes can be likened to mine?.The subscribers to my "Book of the Thousand Nights and One Night" and the present "Tales from the Arabic"
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have now before them a complete English rendering (the first ever made) of all the tales contained in the four printed (Arabic) Texts of the original
work and I have, therefore, thought it well to add to this, the last Volume of my Translation, full Tables of Contents of these latter, a comparison of
which will show the exact composition of the different Editions and the particulars in which they differ from one another, together with the manner
in which the various stories that make up the respective collections are distributed over the Nights. In each Table, the titles of the stories occurring
only in the Edition of which it gives the contents are printed in Italics and each Tale is referred to the number of the Night on which it is
begun..INTRODUCTION.--Story of King Shehriyar and his Brother..112. Aboulhusn and his Slave-girl Taweddud ccccxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? And eye
that knoweth not the sweet of sleep; yet she, who caused My dole, may Fortune's perfidies for aye from her abstain!.? ? ? ? ? n. The Man who never
Laughed again dlxxxvii.Meimoun was silent and Iblis turned to Tuhfeh and said to her, 'Sing to the kings of the Jinn this day and to-night until the
morrow, when the boy will be circumcised and each shall return to his own place.' So she took the lute and Kemeriyeh said to her, (now she had in
her hand a cedrat), 'O my sister, sing to me on this cedrat.' 'Hearkening and obedience,' replied Tuhfeh, and improvising, sang the following
verses:.On this wise they abode months and years and the queen-mother ceased not to do thus till the cook's brother came to the town in his ship,
and with him Selim. So he landed with the youth and showed him to the queen, [that she might buy him]. When she saw him, she augured well of
him; so she bought him from the cook's brother and was kind to him and entreated him with honour. Then she fell to proving him in his parts and
making assay of him in his affairs and found in him all that is in kings' sons of understanding and breeding and goodly manners and qualities..?OF
DESTINY OR THAT WHICH IS WRITTEN ON THE FOREHEAD..? ? ? ? ? O morn, our loves that sunder'st, a sweet and easeful life Thou dost
for me prohibit, with thy regard austere..So she made ready and setting out, traversed the deserts and spent treasures till she came to Sejestan,
where she called a goldsmith to make her somewhat of trinkets. [Now the goldsmith in question was none other than the prince's friend]; so, when
he saw her, he knew her (for that the prince had talked with him of her and had depictured her to him) and questioned her of her case. She
acquainted him with her errand, whereupon he buffeted his face and rent his clothes and strewed dust on his head and fell a-weeping. Quoth she,
'Why dost thou thus?' And he acquainted her with the prince's case and how he was his comrade and told her that he was dead; whereat she grieved
for him and faring on to his father and mother, [acquainted them with the case]..So, when they had made an end of eating and drinking, the young
man asked his host for the story, and he said, 'Know that in my youth I was even as thou seest me in the matter of loathliness and foul favour; and I
had brethren of the comeliest of the folk; wherefore my father preferred them over me and used to show them kindness, to my exclusion, and
employ me, in their room [in menial service], like as one employeth slaves. One day, a she-camel of his went astray and he said to me, "Go thou
forth in quest of her and return not but with her." Quoth I, "Send other than I of thy sons." But he would not consent to this and reviled me and
insisted upon me, till the matter came to such a pass with him that he took a whip and fell to beating me. So I arose and taking a riding-camel,
mounted her and sallied forth at a venture, purposing to go out into the deserts and return to him no more. I fared on all my night [and the next day]
and coming at eventide to [the encampment of] this my wife's people, alighted down with her father, who was a very old man, and became his
guest..? ? ? ? ? O'erbold art thou in that to me, a stranger, thou hast sent These verses; 'twill but add to thee unease and miscontent..6. Story of the
Hunchback xxv.Now it was the enemy's wont, at every year's end, to bring forth their prisoners and cast them down from the top of the citadel to
the bottom. So they brought them forth, at the end of the year, and cast them down, and Melik Shah with them. However, he fell upon the [other]
men and the earth touched him not, for his term was [God-]guarded. Now those that were cast down there were slain and their bodies ceased not to
lie there till the wild beasts ate them and the winds dispersed them. Melik Shah abode cast down in his place, aswoon, all that day and night, and
when he recovered and found himself whole, he thanked God the Most High for his safety [and rising, fared on at a venture]. He gave not over
walking, unknowing whither he went and feeding upon the leaves of the trees; and by day he hid himself whereas he might and fared on all his
night at hazard; and thus he did some days, till he came to an inhabited land and seeing folk there, accosted them and acquainted them with his
case, giving them to know that he had been imprisoned in the fortress and that they had cast him down, but God the Most High had delivered him
and brought him off alive..Now the king's vizier had two daughters, own sisters, the elder of whom had read books and made herself mistress of
[all] sciences and studied the writings of the sages and the histories of the boon-companions, (160) and she was possessed of abundant wit and
knowledge galore and surpassing apprehension. She heard that which the folk suffered from the king and his despiteous usage of their children;
whereupon compassion gat hold upon her for them and jealousy and she besought God the Most High that He would bring the king to renounce
that his heresy, (161) and God answered her prayer. Then she took counsel with her younger sister and said to her, 'I mean to contrive somewhat for
the liberation of the people's children; and it is that I will go up to the king [and offer myself to him], and when I come to his presence, I will seek
thee. When thou comest in to me and the king hath done his occasion [of me], do thou say to me, 'O my sister, let me hear and let the king hear a
story of thy goodly stories, wherewithal we may beguile the waking hours of our night, till we take leave of each other.' 'It is well,' answered the
other. 'Surely this contrivance will deter the king from his heresy and thou shalt be requited with exceeding favour and abounding recompense in
the world to come, for that indeed thou adventurest thyself and wilt either perish or attain to thy desire.'.The vizier's story pleased the king and he
bade depart to his dwelling..? ? ? ? ? m. The Dethroned King whose Kingdom and Good were Restored to Him dcccci.Tuhfeh entered the bath,
after she had put off her clothes, and behold, the basin thereof was overlaid with gold set with pearls and red rubies and green emeralds and other
jewels; so she extolled the perfection of God the Most High and hallowed Him for the magnificence of that which she saw of the attributes of that
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bath. Then she made her ablutions in that basin and pronouncing the Magnification of Prohibition, (207) prayed the morning prayer and what else
had escaped her of prayers; (208) after which she went out and walked in that garden among jessamine and lavender and roses and camomile and
gillyflowers and thyme and violets and sweet basil, till she came to the door of the pavilion aforesaid and sat down therein, pondering that which
should betide Er Reshid after her, whenas he should come to her pavilion and find her not. She abode sunken in the sea of her solicitude, till
presently sleep took her and she slept.5. Noureddin Ali of Cairo and his Son Bedreddin Hassan lxxii.153. Julnar of the Sea and her Son King Bedr
Basim of Persia iccxxxviii.So she gave him the lute and he forewent her, till he came to the house of easance, and behold, therein was a door and a
stairway. When Tuhfeh saw this, her reason fled; but Iblis cheered her with discourse. Then he descended the stair and she followed him to the
bottom thereof, where she found a passage and they fared on therein, till they came to a horse standing, Teady saddled and bridled and accoutred.
Quoth Iblis, '[Mount], in the name of God, O my lady Tuhfeh;' and he held the stirrup for her. So she mounted and the horse shook under her and
putting forth wings, flew up with her, whilst the old man flew by her side; whereat she was affrighted and clung to the pummel of the saddle; nor
was it but an hour ere they came to a fair green meadow, fresh-flowered as if the soil thereof were a goodly robe, embroidered with all manner
colours..? ? ? ? ? o. The Man who was lavish of his House and his Victual to one whom he knew not dcccciv.? ? ? ? ? s. The House with the
Belvedere dccccxcv.88. The Mad Lover dclxxiv.? ? ? ? ? Taper of hoofs and straight of stature, in the dust They prance, as like a flood they pour
across the plain;
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